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In order to gather the data he needed for the two versions of his 1990 and then 2000 
Longman Pronunciation Dictionary, John Wells decided to conduct a survey in which 
he elicited native British English speakers’ pronunciation preferences (Wells, 1989, 
1995, 1999a, 1999b, 1999c and later 2003). He felt he needed to supplement his 
own intuitions with a “self-selected sample of nearly 2,000 ‘speech-conscious’ 
respondents”. The survey relied on a written questionnaire soliciting the informants’ 
preferences on a hundred or so words with “fluctuating or contentious pronunciation” 
(Wells, 2003: 215). 
 
In his 2004 study, Mohamed Benrabah decided to conduct a similar survey in order 
to explore native speakers’ preferences concerning 21 words with controversial 
stress. He decided to modify John Wells’ methodology though in two different ways. 
First, he selected a sample of phonetically naïve native speakers. Second, instead of 
having the informants fill in a written questionnaire, his were asked to listen to a tape 
on which a native speaker (John Wells himself) was recorded while reading 21 
sentences in which the test words were inserted in final position. For each test item, 
two versions of the sentences were spoken: one with a given syllable stressed, and 
one with another. 
 
This is what triggered a series of questions in the present author’s mind: What about 
our students? What about French learners of English in general? Does their 
sociolinguistic competence include an awareness of this phenomenon of variable 
stress? How do they handle the case of words with controversial stress? Which 
pronunciation do they prefer? Are there any similarities between their preferences 
and those of native speakers? Any differences? And if so, which are they? Which 
pronunciation do they actually use? etc.  
 
So an experiment was designed and conducted with a view to eliciting the 
pronunciation preferences and actual productions of a number of advanced but 
phonetically naïve learners of English. The rationale behind the decision to consider 
advanced learners rather than beginners or intermediate students was because it 
was felt that beginners would be still very much involved with coping with the basics 
and other intricacies of the English language to have any awareness of the issue. 
Advanced learners, however, even if (or perhaps even if) phonetically naïve, could be 
expected to be sufficiently at ease with the language so as to be in a position where 
they might have developed an interesting level of sociolinguistic competence which 
could allow some self-awareness of this issue. 
 
1 Experimental Framework 
1.1 The informants 
As this was a pilot, preliminary investigation, the current writer decided to start the 
study with a small group of informants (about 10). Besides, although the aim was to 
concentrate on advanced learners, in order to be able to assess their performance, it 
was felt that it would be interesting to compare their preferences and performance 
with that of less advanced learners (though not beginners). Similarly, for the same 
reason, a control group of native English speakers of the same age group was also 
considered. Thus, altogether, 36 students were solicited (32 French students and 4 
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native English speakers who were studying in the same field). All were registered in 
the Department of Foreign Languages at Stendhal-Grenoble III University in France 
and studying English and another language in addition to some Social Sciences. The 
control group also happened to be bilingual in French and English and had one of 
their parents being a native English speaker. The French learners were divided into 
three groups. 10 were registered in “Master 2” (henceforth “M2”). In other words, they 
were in their second and last year of “Master” (which is about the equivalent of an 
M.Phil in the UK). 11 were in “Master 1” (henceforth “M1”), and 11 in “Licence 3” 
(henceforth “L3”). L3 is the third and final year of the French “Licence” which 
corresponds to the BA in the UK).  As this investigation is still in progress, only the 
results obtained so far concerning the pronunciation preferences and actual 
productions of the advanced group of M2 learners and the controls will be reported 
here. 
 
1.2 The test 
The test consisted of two major parts: one (Part A) eliciting the informants’ actual 
performance, and the other (Part B) their pronunciation preferences. Part A was 
conducted first for obvious reasons (in order not to influence the informants’ choices).  
 
In Part A, the informants were provided with 60 written sentences. 21 of them were 
those used in Benrabah (2004), where the 21 test words with controversial stress 
(see Table 1 below) were each inserted in final position in a sentence. Furthermore, 
in order to avoid having the informants guess the real aim of the experiment, a 
number of distracters were added. The distracters were 39 extra sentences which did 
not contain any of the test items.  The informants were asked to read aloud each of 
the 60 sentences while they were being recorded.  
 
In Part B, the informants were provided with a written version of the 21 sentences 
bearing each of the 21 test words. They were asked to listen to the speaker on the 
tape (John Wells) who was going to say each of the sentences twice. They were then 
asked to say which pronunciation they preferred by ticking the appropriate box. The 
Answer Sheets looked like this: 
 
For each of the following bold words (21 in all), you will hear a speaker say two sentences. Which pronunciation do 
you prefer? Say whether you prefer (a), (b), (c) or (d).  (Usually this will also be your own pronunciation.)  
For practice, just listen to the first two pairs of sentences. 
              

(1a) He said it was applicable.   (2a) They’re somewhere in the Caribbean. 
(1b) He said it was applicable.   (2b) They’re somewhere in the Caribbean.  
   

Now listen to each pair of sentences and tick the appropriate box to show your preference. 
1) applicable           I prefer : (1a)  He said it was applicable.  □ 

(1b)  He said it was applicable.  □ 
(1c)  both       □ 
(1d)  none of the above   □ 

 
In his 2004 study, Benrabah had only offered two different choices (illustrating two 
different stressing) to the native listeners. This was justified as his informants were 
native English speakers. However, in the present study, the informants were not 
native speakers. The current writer feared that in case, for some reason, the French 
learners did not feel “happy” with either of the two pronunciations suggested, 
providing them with a binary choice (and thus forcing them into one or the other) 
could probably be misleading. Moreover, it should be reminded that the informants 
considered here were phonetically naïve.  Besides, at no time, was their attention 
explicitly and deliberately drawn on the question of stressing. All they were told was 
to say which pronunciation they preferred. Unlike native speakers who might  
instinctively (though not always consciously) be sensitive to a difference of stress, the 
French learners’ choice might well be also dictated by stress though not necessarily. 
They could also choose this or that form because of the particular realisation of some 
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consonants and/or vowels, etc. felt to be similar to or different from the one(s) they 
think they do use. Another thing was that no one could objectively disregard from the 
start the possibility that the learners could feel they liked both pronunciations. This 
would surely have gone unnoticed by limiting them to a binary choice. For all those 
reasons, and to avoid any frustration that could go unnoticed and could also affect 
the results, it was felt wiser to allow, in addition to the two pronunciations, two other 
choices : “both”  and “none of the above”. For words having more than two different 
stress patterns, only two forms were illustrated for practical reasons.  
 
2 Results and Discussion The results are shown on Table 1 below. Columns 3-4 
and 9-10 indicate the preferences and productions obtained from the M2 group of 
advanced learners, while Columns 5-6 and 11-12 those obtained from the controls. 
The words are presented in decreasing order of preferences for the M2 group. Thus, 
“SHORTcut”, for instance (with the first syllable stressed) was preferred by 90% of 
the learners, “apPLIcable  by 80% of them, etc.  A first glance at the preference / 
production columns on the left (No 1 to 11) for the M2 group seems to indicate a 
tendency towards some correspondence between the learners’ preferences and their 
actual realisations of the test items (even if never at a 100%). Only “SHORTcut” 
scored 90%. Four words,  
 

  M2 
Pref 

M2 
Prod 

C 
Pref 

C 
Prod 

  M2 
Pref 

M2 
Prod 

C 
Pref 

C 
Prod 

1.    a)  SHORTcut 9 10 3 4 12 a) iRREfutable 2 1  2 
 b)  shortCUT 1     b)  irreFUtable 6 8 3 2 

90% c) both   1  60% c) both 2  1  
 d) None of them      d) None of them  1   

2    a)  apPLIcable 8 9 3 4 13 a)  neceSSArily 4 6 3 2 
 b) Applicable 2  1   b)  NEcessarily  4  1 

80% c) Both     60% c) both 6  1  

 d) None of them  1    d) None of them    1 ce 

3   a)  MISchievous 2 1   14 a)  prinCESS 1    
 b) misCHIEvous 8 9 2 4  b)  PRINcess 4 10 2 4 

80% c) both   1  50% c) both 5  2  
 d) None of them   1   d) None of them     

4   a)  JUStifiable 2 2  1 15 a) inCOMparable 3 2  1 
 b)  justiFIable 8 7 2 3  b) incomPArable 5 8  3 

80% c) both   2  50% c) both 1    
 d) None of them  1    d) None of them 1    

5.  a)  RESpiratory 8 3 1 2(3) 16 a) HOSpitable 3 4 4 3 
 b)  resPIratory 2   1  b)  hosPItable 5 5  1 

80% c) both     50% c) both 2    
 d) None of them  7 ra 3 (1 to:)  d) None of them  1   

6   a)  FInance 7 10 3 4 17 a) TRANSferable 4 2 2 2 
 b) fiNANCE 1     b)  transFErable 5 8 2 2 

70% c) both 1  1  50% c) both 1    
 d) None of them 1a     d) None of them     

7  a)  REsearch  1 1 4 18 a)  haRASS 5 7 3 2 
 b)  reSEARCH 7 9 1   b)  HArass 2 3 1 2 

70% c) both 3  2  50% c) both 3    
 d) None of them      d) None of them     

8 a) CONtroversy 1 4 1 2 19 a)  kiLOmetre 5 4 2 2 
 b) conTROversy 7 5 1 1  b)  KIlometre 2 6  2 

70% c) both 2    50% c) both 2  2  
 d) None of them  1 2 1 ver  d) None of them 1a    

9 a)  CariBBEan 6 7 3 4 20 a)  REgulatory 4 4 2 3 
 b) CaRIbbean 4 2    b)  reguLAtory 4 6  1 

60% c) both   1   c) both 2  1  
 d) None of them  1    d) None of them   1 (2: to) 

10 a)  forMIdable 6 6   21 a) premaTURE 2  2 2 
 b)  FORmidable 2 3 3 4  b)  PREmature 4 4 1 2 

60% c) both 1     c) both 1  1  
 d) None of them 1b 1 1   d) None of them 3 6 ma   

11 a)  Exquisite 6 6 1 1       
 b) exQUIsite 4 4 3 3       

60% c) both           
 d) None of them           

 

Table 1 : Informants’ pronunciation preferences and productions 
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i.e.: “apPLIcable”, “misCHIEvous”, “justiFIable”, and “RESpiratory” (No.2-5), had the 
same pronunciation preferred by 80% of the learners. It was interesting to note that in 
terms of production, “respiratory” was quite problematic for the M2 as 7 out of 10 
stressed the word differently (“-RA-” ) while 8 had said they preferred “RESpiratory”. 
Also interesting were the cases where the 60 or 70% of the M2 preferences for a 
given form were different from those chosen by the control group. This was the case, 
for instance, for “research” (No.7), “controversy” (No.8), “formidable” (No.10),  and  
“exquisite” (No.11), among others. 
 
On the other hand, the informants being French, attention was paid to whether their 
L1 usual (word/sentence) final stress had any influence on their choices or 
productions. A closer look at the results revealed that between a “left-stressing” and 
a “right-stressing” (as illustrated in “Applicable” and “apPLIcable” respectively), 
47.62% of the learners’ preferred the form with the “right-stressing” against 33.81% 
for the “left-stressing” (15.24% preferred both forms and 3.33% none of them). This 
was even more striking in their productions where 51.43% of them produced the form 
with the “right-stressing” against 39.05% who adopted the one with “left-stressing”. 
9.52% even produced a form with a stress which was positioned further right.  
 
The fact that a good number of the words considered here were cognates could have 
had some similar influence. Yet this was not always the case here as illustrated in the 
words “FInance” or “PRINcess ” which scored 10 and 9 out of 10 respectively. 
Besides, as the original aim of this study was to concentrate on those words 
identified as having controversial stress, cognates could hardly be avoided. However, 
as some pedagogical implications can clearly be drawn from the results obtained 
here, it should certainly be worthwhile to try and control such lexical factors in any 
future work concentrating on word stress with a similar public.  
 
So even though phonetically naïve, those advanced learners seem to have had a 
significant exposure to a good amount of English. However, what comes out of the 
present study is that influence from their L1 stress pattern is still quite visible. Also, 
one might predict that the results that will be obtained from the less advanced group 
of learners will probably reveal a similar if not even more striking tendency. This 
should be borne in mind when tackling the problem of English stress-pattern in 
general as well as when planning any teaching of this important aspect of English 
pronunciation to a French public. The next step now will be to conduct a similar 
experiment with students who do have, in their curriculum, a course on English 
phonetics. Administering  the test before they start the course and then later, say, at 
the end of the course, could show whether the actual teaching of phonetics has any 
impact on the learners’ preferences, performance and handling of this issue. 
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